Approved: March 1, 2005

Date

MINUTES OF THE SENATE EDUCATION COMMITTEE

The meeting was called to order by Chairman Jean Schodorf at 1:30 p.m. on February 9, 2005, in Room 123-S of the Capitol.

Committee members absent: John Vratil- excused

Committee staff present: Kathie Sparks, Kansas Legislative Research Department

Theresa Kiernan, Revisor of Statutes Shirley Higgins, Committee Secretary

Conferees appearing before the committee: Dale Dennis, Deputy Commissioner, State Department of

Education

SB 42-Teacher certification fee; amount

Dale Dennis, Deputy Commissioner, State Department of Education, testified in support of <u>SB 42</u>. He explained that the current \$24 fee for renewal of teacher licenses has not been raised since 1987and that revenue collected from the fee can only be used for certifying teachers. He noted that certification expenses have increased since 1987. For example, all new teachers must be finger printed, and one employee is needed to complete that process. Each year, the Department has economized, but the current fee is no longer enough to cover certification expenses. The bill strikes the language in K.S.A. 72-1387 which places a cap of \$24 per license and allows the State Board of Education to determine the fee in order to balance the budget. Mr. Dennis noted that the fee would be raised by approximately \$12 and that, even with the increase, Kansas' certification fee would still be lower than the certification fee in most states. (Attachment 1)

There being no others wishing to testify, Senator Schodorf closed the hearing on <u>SB 42</u>.

SB 43-Driver training courses; payments from State Safety Fund

Mr. Dennis testified in support of <u>SB 43</u>. He explained that it amends statutes concerning the State Safety Fund which provides funding for driver education courses approved by the State Board of Education. The law places a cap of \$1,540,000 in state aid to schools for driver training courses, which is distributed on an annual basis. He explained further that current law provides that a certain percentage of driver's license fees must be deposited in the State Safety Fund of the Department of Education. These fees have been increased in recent years, increasing the revenues to the State Safety Fund. As a result, there is more money available for distribution to school districts than the statute allows. The bill would amend K.S.A. 8-272 by striking the cap and providing that the amount earmarked for driver education reimbursement be available for distribution to schools to reimburse them for the number of students completing driver education. (Attachment 2)

With regard to subsection (b) of the bill, Theresa Kiernan, Revisor of Statutes Office, asked Mr. Dennis if the Board intended to include eliminating the cap on the Motorcycle Safety Fund for approved courses in motorcycle safety included in approved courses in driver training. Mr. Dennis said that the Board did not address the Motorcycle Safety Fund because the cap had not been reached in that area. However, he supported amending the bill to eliminate the cap for the Motorcycle Safety Fund. He noted that there was also a cap for the Truck Driver Training Fund.

Senator Apple moved to strike the cap for the Motorcycle Safety Fund in subsection (b) of **SB 43** and to strike the cap for the Truck Driver Training Fund in subsection (c), seconded by Senator Teichman. The motion carried.

There being no others wishing to testify, Senator Schodorf closed the hearing on SB 43.

Senator Lee moved to recommend SB 42 favorably for passage, seconded by Senator Teichman. The motion carried.

Senator Teichman moved to recommend SB 43 favorably for passage as amended, seconded by Senator Ostmeyer. The motion carried.

CONTINUATION SHEET

MINUTES OF THE Senate Education Committee at 1:30 p.m. on February 9, 2005, in Room 123-S of the Capitol.

Senator Schodorf opened a discussion on a previously heard bill, <u>SB 49</u> concerning laws governing school district contracts and courts of jurisdiction for school districts. She reminded the Committee that, at the hearing on the bill, Mark Desetti, KNEA, expressed concern about the impact the bill might have on insurance contracts with insurance companies located outside Kansas. He informed the Committee that he had contacted the Insurance Commissioner's office to see if state regulations would take care of the situation, but he had not received an answer before the hearing on the bill. He agreed to follow-up and report back to the Committee. Mr. Desetti stood to inform the Committee that he had still had not been able to get an answer from the Insurance Commissioner's office. He commented that, in all probability, in order for a school board to enter into a contract with an out-of-state insurance company, the company would have to be licensed in Kansas and would be subject to Kansas law.

Senator Teichman moved to recommend SB 49 favorably for passage, seconded by Senator Pine. The motion carried.

The meeting was adjourned at 2:00 p.m.

The next meeting is scheduled for February 10, 2005.

SENATE EDUCATION COMMITTEE GUEST LIST

DATE: <u>Lebury</u> 9 2005

NAME	REPRESENTING
Karen & Hayeo	Fortheavenworth KNEA
Ada Shea	Fort Leavenworth Schools & KNEA
(Nistie Sims	Miami County Leadership Clas
Amiee Seck	Miani County Leadership
BILL REARDON	USA 500
Mal 1. allain	Meanir County Leadoushing
Criptal Coffman	11
April Buchanan	self
Glenda Cantrell	KGS Leadership Class
DIANE WEHILL	KGS LEADERSHIP CLASS
Ron Feldhausen	KGS Leadership Class
Richard Samrelegio	Kenny & 1850 L.
RUSSELL MILLS	GACHES

Division of Fiscal and Administrative Service



785-296-3871 785-296-0459 (fax)

120 SE 10th Avenue • Topeka, KS 66612-1182 • (785) 296-6338 (TTY) • www.ksde.org February 9, 2005

TO:

Senate Education Committee

FROM:

Dale M. Dennis, Deputy

Commissioner of Education

SUBJECT:

2005 Senate Bill 42

Senate Bill 42 amends K.S.A. 72-1387 and allows the State Board of Education to set the licensure fee for all Kansas teachers and administrators.

Current law provides that the State Board of Education is required to determine the licensure fee for the renewal of teacher licenses. The current fee of \$24 has been in effect since 1986. Due to efficiencies and computerization, we have been able to maintain the licensure fee at \$24. Revenue collected from this fee can only be used for licensure purposes.

After consulting with professional education organizations, we recommend that K.S.A. 72-1387 be amended to permit the State Board to determine the licensure fee and strike language which places a cap of \$24 per license.

h:FN-TEST--2005--Test--42

Senate Education Committee 2-9-05 Attachment 1

Division of Fiscal and Administrative Servi



785-296-3871 785-296-0459 (fax)

120 SE 10th Avenue • Topeka, KS 66612-1182 • (785) 296-6338 (TTY) • www.ksde.org February 9, 2005

TO:

Senate Education Committee

FROM:

Dale M. Dennis, Deputy
Commissioner of Education

SUBJECT:

2005 Senate Bill 43

Senate Bill 43 amends statutes concerning the state safety fund which provides funding for driver education courses approved by the State Board of Education.

Current law provides that a portion of the driver's license fees will be distributed to school districts based upon the number of students who have completed driver education and met the criteria established by the State Board of Education. This law provides a cap of \$1,540,000 which may be distributed on an annual basis.

The Kansas Legislature amended KSA 8-272 in 2003 and increased driver's license fees resulting in additional funds in the State Safety Fund (driver education reimbursement). As a result of increased fees, there is more money available for distribution to school districts than the statute allows.

We recommend that the dollar limit in KSA 8-272 be eliminated and that the amount earmarked, without a limitation, be available for distribution to schools to reimburse them for the number of students completing driver education.

We currently reimburse school districts approximately \$84 per driver education student which equates to about 27 percent of the districts' cost for driver education. Amending KSA 8-272 would have the effect of offsetting the cost to the students and their parents as well as transfers from the school districts' operating funds.

h:FN-TEST--2005--Test--43

Senate Education Committee 2-9-05 Attachment 2